TOWN OF STAMFORD

SELECTBOARD MEETING

July 6, 2023
(UNAPPROVED)
Present:  Selectboard:  Nancy L. Bushika, Chair, Pamela Tworig, Kurt Gamari, Michael G. Denault, and Marie Kelly-Whitney.

Visitors:
Jon Bohl, Debra Burchard, Laura Champagne, Marta Miller, Thomas Nazzewski, Darryl Pecor, Sheila Pecor, Deborah Righi, James Righi, Trevor Tatro, Douglas Wright, and Natalie Yorke.

Travis Buttle, Game Warden and Collin Fisher, National Forest.

David R. Tatro, Road Commissioner.


William Levine, Emergency Management Director.

Lori Shepard, Selectboard Secretary.
Nancy Bushika called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m., opened with the Pledge of Allegiance, welcomed everyone, and read a statement with procedural rules for the meeting.  Additional correspondence was added to the agenda.
WOODFORD SNOWBUSTERS/SNOWMOBILE TRAIL

Laura Champagne stated that they are asking for permission to ride snowmobiles on the Class 3 and Class 4 sections of County Road to reach the VAST main corridor trail system.  Travis Buttle advised that any trails that are opened have to be part of the VAST trail network.  VAST provides insurance for their riders and everyone must join to ride.  If the Selectboard doesn’t give permission, every rider must have written permission.  Pam Tworig asked if people have been riding for the past 50 years, what has changed that they now need permission.  The trail was taken off the VAST map a few years ago and without the board’s permission, people will be riding illegally.  It is unknown whether official permission was ever given, but if it was, the Woodford Snowbusters do not have the paperwork.  Collin Fisher said the board cannot give permission only to their residents.  The National Forest’s intent to grant public access to the forest is for everyone and cannot be restricted.  Collin Fisher gave the Selectboard a large map showing the trail network.  Mike Denault noted that if they give permission and things don’t work out, they can pull the permission back.  Dave Tatro did not feel there was any problem using the roads.  The Sucker Pond trail will be open to snowmobiles, but it is closed to all other motorized vehicles while they rehabilitate the damaged resources.  The National Forest has no intention of reopening the trail to anything other than snowmobiles or non-motorized use.  Collin Fisher said if the town gives permission, the trail will be open at the same time as the logging operation.  Pam Tworig expressed feedback she gathered that people are apprehensive about opening the town to VAST.   People want our townspeople to be able to ride, but don’t want to introduce tourism.  Collin Fisher said the National Forest has no intention of improving the trail to that level.  It will not be groomed so out-of-towners will not be interested in using the trail.  Travis Buttle provided statutes showing that there would be no liability to the town if the board grants permission for snowmobiles to ride on a town road.
MOTION by Mike Denault to give permission to ride on the Class 3 and Class 4 sections of County Road for snowmobiles during the legal season.  SECONDED by Kurt Gamari.

Pam Tworig was in support of the motion but asked to amend it to say, with the intention that if people start to abuse it, the board can take the permission away.  She also wanted to add that it is a secondary trail only.

Travis Buttle stated that the Selectboard will have to sign an agreement with VAST.  The Selectboard can also create an Ordinance to set speed limits and curfew hours, for example.
Nancy Bushika suggested amending the motion to include the Class 3 section of County Road from trail 264.  
REVISED MOTION by Mike Denault to open the Class 3 and Class 4 sections of County Road for snowmobile use, from the intersection of trail 264 to the Pownal line, as long as trail 264 remains a secondary trail, and as long as the Selectboard has the discretion to take back the permission, at any time, for any reason.  SECONDED by Kurt Gamari.  All in favor.   Motion APPROVED.
STAMFORD SIGN

Sheila Pecor looked through all of the Community Project Committee minutes for a description of the sign.  There are minutes from earlier meetings that discussed creating a communication network.  There are no recent minutes and nothing that show the sign plans were presented to the Selectboard.  She reviewed the Zoning By-laws and believes the sign is in violation.  The town By-laws allow for a 4 foot square sign, or a temporary 12 foot square sign.  The new Stamford sign in 11.5 feet by 3 feet, or 34 1/2 square feet.  She asked the Selectboard to enforce its town policy.  Pam Tworig said there were meetings and the Selectboard was aware of the project.  Sheila Pecor requested that the new sign be moved to the north section of the school lawn near the bench and the old sign be put back.  Pam Tworig said several thousands of dollars were donated to install the sign and they can’t just pick it up and move it.   Nancy Bushika feels the old sign has deteriorated and can’t be put back.  Kurt Gamari agreed that the town should have gotten a permit for the sign.  Deb Burchard said she will look into it and will let Sheila Pecor know.
MINUTES

MOTION by Mike Denault to accept the regular meeting minutes of June 15, 2023 as written.  SECONDED by Marie Kelly-Whitney.  All in favor.   Motion APPROVED.
SELECTBOARD ORDERS
The Selectboard reviewed and approved the following orders:


WARRANT #25  $  7,453.69   payroll 

WARRANT #26  $18,274.94   accounts payable
ROAD CONDITIONS
1.  Dave Tatro provided a copy of the Lesure Road traffic study he asked the Bennington County Regional Commission to do.  There were 898 cars on Lesure Road in one week, which Dave Tatro feels is a lot considering there are only 17 full time residents.  He reiterated that our gravel roads cannot withstand the amount of use they are getting.  Pam Tworig felt Lesure Road is a prime area where development of those long narrow lots could be a problem for the town.  Kurt Gamari said the Planning Commission is reviewing the By-Laws and perhaps increasing the road frontage from 150 feet to 175 feet in the rural district would reduce the potential development.  Dave Tatro believes that building in the higher areas negatively affects the water runoff and the road system below.  Pam Tworig agreed that road maintenance is our #1 problem and asked why we are allowing zoning regulations to build more houses.  Bill Levine suggested this stuff should be worked out through the building permit process.  Kurt Gamari has been talking about private roads with the Planning Commission for a while now.  Mike Denault suggested inviting Aaron Malachuk, the Planning Commission Chair, to the next Selectboard meeting.  Dave Tatro asked for the study on Lesure Road because he feels at some point the town will be faced with paving the steep, curving, lower portion of the road and felt this information would be important to have.
2.  Marie Kelly-Whitney asked about the rock on Mill Road that was mentioned at the last meeting.  Dave Tatro noted that the rock creates a small bump and grading helps fix the problem, but the rains expose it again.  He has pushed back the sand pile on Mill Road to widen the road with the log trucks coming down now.  Deb Burchard sent the Selectboard the National Forest’s whole plan for the timber sales which will probably last until 2026.  The power company is also planning to replace the wooden poles with metal poles, so there will be a lot of activity on Mill Road and County Road.

3.  The highway crew has also been ditching, mowing and grading.

4.  There were heavy rains from the last storm.  There was a small amount of damage at the end of Sportsmen Road, but the two foot culvert overflowed and caused a lot of damage on Suzanne Drive.  The town may get a call from Alpenwald wanting us to upgrade the culvert since this has happened a few other times.  A four or five foot culvert pipe might cost the town $7,000.00 to $8,000.00.
RECYCLING

The permanent household hazardous waste facility in Bennington should be open by the end of the month.

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT

Bill Levine has been contacted by Dara Zink of the Bennington County Regional Commission about the hazard mitigation plan update.  Paul Ethier will serve as the Fire Department representative, along with Dave Tatro, Lori Shepard and Bill Levine.  He suggested the erosion on Sportsmen Road and Suzanne Drive could be included when the group identifies problem areas.

DEERFIELD VALLEY COMMUNICATIONS UNION DISTRICT
Bill Levine stated that the CUD installed the actual mechanics at the fire house and the electricity will be brought in next.  They are still on target to begin hookups by the end of September.  Mike Denault said the wire installation crew destroyed his lawn and a neighbor’s lawn installing the wires.  Bill Levine will look into it.

OFFER TO PURCHASE TOWN-OWNED PROPERTY

1.  There were five Alpenwald lots auctioned at last year’s tax sale.  The attorney advised that none of the properties were redeemed and he will be writing the deeds to transfer the properties to the town.   An offer was received from Anthony Pitrone to purchase Lot 294 for $400.00.  An offer was also received from Robin and Vaughn Tower to purchase Lot 270 for $1,550.00.  This amount is higher than the price paid at tax sale.  The town clerk will look into the total losses incurred from Lot 270.
MOTION by Pam Tworig to accept both offers.  SECONDED by Mike Denault.  All in favor.   Motion APPROVED.
2.  The Selectboard signed the deed transferring the Stamford portion of the lot on Main Road to Jay and Natalie O’Neil.

REVIEW AND ADOPT TOWN ROAD AND BRIDGE STANDARDS AND CERTIFICATE OF COMPLIANCE

The Selectboard signed the Town Road and Bridge Standards and the Certification of Compliance as required by the state.

SECOND QUARTER FINANCES

The treasurer provided income and expense reports for the period ending June 30, 2023 and is available to answer any questions the board may have.

DOG UPDATE

The Ordinance Regulating Dogs and Wolf-Hybrids became effective on July 3, 2023.  The Selectboard signed the Ordinance on May 4, 2023 and there was a 60 day waiting period.  The Dog Officer will use the new regulations to bring the delinquent dogs into compliance.  There are still 18 people on the list and 26 unregistered dogs.

BENNINGTON SHERIFF

1.  Pam Tworig handed the Selectboard an article that was given to her concerning the Bennington Sheriff, and stated that the resident questioned why Stamford doesn’t have a sheriff.  Mike Denault spoke with the Readsboro Selectboard who periodically calls the sheriff for three hours of occasional patrol time.  The sheriff probably charges the full $70.00/hour, but it keeps people guessing if they randomly see the sheriff in town.  He will contact the sheriff to see if they would be willing to work with Stamford in this way.
2.  Mike Denault does not have any answers yet concerning the speed sign.
EDUCATION TAX RATES
The Agency of Education has set the 2023 school tax rates.  The homestead rate is 1.3185.  Last year’s rate was 1.2379.  The non-homestead rate is 1.7806.  Last year’s rate was 1.5847.

ACT 250 NOTICE
Nancy Bushika acknowledged that the board received a Notice of Incomplete Application from Act 250 concerning a property owner in town.  Deb Burchard noted the activity that is visible from the aerial view.  It is a notice and no action is required by the board.

MOTION by Mike Denault to adjourn.  SECONDED by Kurt Gamari.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The meeting ended at 8:45 p.m.







Marie Kelly-Whitney






Clerk
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REMINDERS

1.  All dogs 6 months and older must be licensed by April 1st of each year.  State law requires a valid rabies vaccination certificate to be filed with the Town Clerk’s office.  Licensing your dog is very easy.  Rabies certificates can be faxed to the town office at 802-694-1636 or emailed to the town office at townclerk@stamfordvt.net.   Once the current rabies certificate is on file, license renewals can be handled in person, by mailing a check, by utilizing the mail slot in the back wall of the town office or by telephone with a credit card.  License fees are $9.00 for each spayed/neutered dog or $13.00 for each intact dog.  Checks should be made payable to the Town of Stamford.
2.  The town office is open Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Fridays from 8 a.m. to 12 p.m. and on Thursdays from 1 p.m. to 7 p.m.  Closed Mondays.


